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Welcome 

The Early Falcon Car Club of Queensland Summer Newsletter 

brings together the last three months of club runs, events and 

meetings, our members and early Ford Falcon vehicles. 

This publication also highlights the social aspect of our car 

club that was formed in 1986 to promote motor sport 

activities and gatherings where members can enjoy meeting 

other people with the same interests of owning, restoring, 

repairing, driving and showing Early Ford Falcons. 

  This issue 
Committee News 

SIV Registration 

Spring club runs 

Member location database snapshot 

The Falcon chronicles, Part 1 

EFCCQ Member Profile 

Spring club runs & meetings 

Spring motoring events, shows and swaps 

Sponsors Page 

Survey results 
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What’s New in the EFCCQ 
The EFCCQ member survey was conducted recently. 

The feedback from the survey is being used by the 

committee to provide a range of services and events 

highlighted by the member survey. 

The survey results are published in this newsletter. 

The positions for Events and Suppliers Coordinators have 

been filled and we welcome Dave Anderson and Mark Ward 

as the new committee members undertaking these roles. 

Although hosting the Early Falcon Nationals will not take 

place until 2028, we have locked in a major sponsor for the 

event and we continue to work to host the event. 

The new member’s website is in development. 

Our new 12-month club run calendar has been completed 

and listed on the EFCCQ website. 

More sponsors have been acquired for the club. 

Additional member discounts have also been organised. 

Member location database to assist with runs and events. 

A new master member database has been developed. 

General meetings are now being streamed live. 

To the right is the list of our 2023 committee members. 

They are here for you and your car club but they will require 

your assistance and participation to make your club 

successful, effective and resilient. 

 
 

2023 -2024  
EFCCQ Committee Members 

 

Club President: Jack Shelley 

Vice President: Peter Stanley 

Treasurer: Rosalia Norbido 

Secretary: Jon Clayton 

Merchandise: Noel O’Driscoll 

Newsletter Editor: Dale Lait 

Events Coordinator: Dave Anderson 

Suppliers Coordinators: Mark Ward & Dave Anderson 

Rockhampton Coordinators: 

Merv & Annette Furguson 

Registration Officers: 

South Brisbane – Geoffery Scraggs 

North Brisbane – Reter Rapkins 

Rockhampton – Merv Ferguson 

 

Message from the Editor 
Firstly, I want to wish everyone a very Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year. 

For those heading away over the holiday period, please take care on the road, be patient and arrive safely at your destination to 

share this special time with your family and friends. 

Speaking of Christmas, the EFCCQ Christmas party is Saturday 9th 

December at the Brisbane Motor Museum on Nudgee Road Banyo from 

6pm to 9:30pm.  

It should be a night of fun, food, friendship and Falcons.  

I would like to introduce Craig Rose to the newsletter team. 

Craig will be writing a series of Ford Falcon articles highlighting some 

historical aspects that are less well known. 

Welcome aboard Craig. 

Also, I received a couple of club run reports from Al and Jon. 

Many thanks’ gentlemen and if anyone would like to volunteer to review 

EFCCQ club run and events, I would really appreciate it. 

If there are any Falcon or motoring based stories or articles that you want 

covered in the EFCCQ Newsletter or if you would like to contribute to the 

club newsletter, please let me know and I will endeavor to make it happen.  

Happy reading, 

Dale  
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Special Interest Vehicle Registration 

Many EFCCQ members join the club to access discounted 

registration and insurance through the SIV Concession Scheme. 

Any Falcon 30 years or older is eligible and the club has 

registration officers to assist members gain SIV registration. 

However, once your vehicle is SIV registered, the owner must 

comply with all the conditions and restrictions associated with the 

SIV Concession Scheme. 

It is your responsibility to keep abreast of the SIV registration 

conditions and restrictions and there have been some changes to 

these over the last 12 months. 

Below are some extracts from the Dept. of Transport website. 

Change to road testing distance 

The distance you can travel to test your special interest vehicle after 
repairs, restoration or maintenance has increased from a radius of 
15km to 30km. 

Conditions and Restrictions  

You and anyone driving your special interest vehicle must only use 

the vehicle for: 

Participating in rallies or events, including impromptu events 

organized by an incorporated vehicle club. 

Travel in order to have the vehicle repaired is allowed. There is no 

distance restriction, however, such travel must be reasonable and 

justifiable by the vehicle operator. 

Participating in processions for which a Special Events Permit has 

been issued under Transport Operations. 

Ceremonial purposes (such as weddings, formals, funerals) 

involving immediate and de facto family members, or as part of a 

sanctioned incorporated club event, provided this is not done for fee 

or reward. Immediate and de facto family means parents, 

grandparents, sons, daughters, grandchildren, adopted children 

and adopted grandchildren, but not extended family members such 

as aunts, uncles, nephews and nieces. 

What to Carry in Your Vehicle 

We recommend you carry paperwork that supports your reason for 

travel.  

This could include club newsletter and calendar of events. 
 

Penalties 

If you use your vehicle outside of the conditions of the SIV 

Concession Scheme you may face a fine or risk having your 

concession revoked. 

You may also risk serious insurance implications if your vehicle is 

involved in a crash whilst being used contrary to the conditions of 

this scheme. If there is damage to your vehicle, yourself or others, 

your compulsory third party insurance and comprehensive 

insurance may become null and void. 

For all information about Special Interest Vehicle Concession 

Scheme, push and hold Ctrl and click on the hyperlink below; 
https://www.qld.gov.au/transport/registration/fees/concession/special-interest 

 Seat Belts 
 Exemptions For Historic Vehicles 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In Queensland, an exemption from seat belt requirements 

only applies for children 7 years and over for historic 

vehicles manufactured with no seat belts. 

   

https://www.qld.gov.au/transport/registration/fees/concession/special-interest
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  The club run coordinators provided members with a 
variety of great runs and events over Spring. 

Some were more successful than others with the October 
run to the bearded Dragon at Tamborine Village.  
It was an awesome day with 15 cars and over 20 members 
in attendance for coffee, lunch and general meeting. 

The September run to the Gold Coast Car Museum 
attracted just 3 cars and 4 members. 

The November run to the Banana Bender Hotel in 
Buderim also attracted less than a handful of cars and 
members. 

With more than 70 members living in south east 
Queensland and club runs being organised across 
different regions and different venues, event organisers 
are somewhat perplexed by the lack of support for some 
runs but not others. 

All club runs have dual attendance venues to allow 
members to participate in the morning and/or afternoon. 
Runs will normally start with coffee around 9.30am and 
move on to lunch at about 12.30pm. 

Can all members please RSVP by Friday before the event 
so that we can inform venue management of exact 
numbers. 

 
 

More winners at EFCCQ club runs and meetings. 
 

All club runs include a raffle for members with all 

proceeds going to the club.  

Many thanks to our sponsors, Brisbane Batteries, Rare 

Spares, Colourfast and member donations as well. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

Bearded Dragon Club Run 

Spring Club Runs 
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A sunny Sunday morning escaping from our 
family responsibilities, we caught up with car 
club members at the old Beenleigh Rum 
Distillery for a quick cuppa.  
We departed in the usual confusion with 
several laps around the car park trying to find 
the exit and then venturing south on the M1 
exiting on the Oxenford exit through tranquil 
peaceful countryside to the Gold Coast Motor 
Museum. 
After departing with our hard-earned cash at 
the door, we were presented with a plethora of 
memorabilia and vast range of automobiles.  
The members took a particular liking to one 
and tried a quick ride. 
After a wander through the exhibits, we all 
met up at the accompanying cafe 
restaurant next door for lunch.  
Some members revisited the museum for a 
second visit. A great day out doing 
something different. 

About the Gold Coast Motor Museum  
 
The Gold Coast Motor Museum is a relatively new tourist attraction that opened its doors in October 2020. The museum 
was founded by brothers Carl and Grant Amor as a tribute to their parents, who shared a passion for cars and inspired 
that same passion in their sons. The museum is located in the Gold Coast Hinterland, Queensland, Australia, and is 
situated on 12 acres of land surrounded by native trees and lush grassland, offering a stunning view of the Coomera Valley. 
The museum showcases a collection of over 80 cars and bikes from 1900 to 1988, including historic cars, racing cars, and 
motorbikes. It also has a treasure trove of memorabilia on display, such as telephones, tools, and period fashion for 
women. The museum is open from Wednesday to Sunday, with varying hours of operation. Admission prices range from 
$10 for children aged 13-17 to $24 for adults. Reservations are strongly recommended for the restaurant, Stanley’s Barn 
Restaurant & Bar, which is located on the same premises as the museum.       

Allan Sweeney 

 

 

 
 

 

I must say I am a bit disappointed at the turnout at today's club 

run. Both venues went out of their way to accommodate our club 
by setting aside car parking and tables for us and only 4 cars 

turned up for the morning tea and only 3 cars for the lunch. 

What do members want in a club if they are not going to attend 
club runs? Thank you Jack Shelley for organising the two 

excellent venues.            Jon Clayton 

 
  

Banana Benders - Buderim  

Gold Coast Motor Museum 

https://www.mtaq.com.au/motoring-heaven-carl-and-grant-amor-and-the-gold-coast-motor-museum/
https://gcmm.com.au/
https://gcmm.com.au/
https://gcmm.com.au/
https://gcmm.com.au/
https://gcmm.com.au/
https://www.mtaq.com.au/motoring-heaven-carl-and-grant-amor-and-the-gold-coast-motor-museum/
https://www.mtaq.com.au/motoring-heaven-carl-and-grant-amor-and-the-gold-coast-motor-museum/
https://www.mtaq.com.au/motoring-heaven-carl-and-grant-amor-and-the-gold-coast-motor-museum/
https://www.mtaq.com.au/motoring-heaven-carl-and-grant-amor-and-the-gold-coast-motor-museum/
https://gcmm.com.au/
https://gcmm.com.au/
https://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=100009009704251&__tn__=-%5dK*F
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  EFCCQ Member Locations 

Organising club runs, events and meetings is a pivotal role 
of the EFCCQ committee and organizing these to encourage 

maximum member participation is a priority. 

Along with the member survey to examine what types of 

club runs, events and meeting venues members would like 

organized, the committee has undertaken the development of 

a member location database to assist in where we organize 
club runs, events and meeting to ensure maximum 

participation. 

This information has been used to develop the 2024 Club 

Run Calendar to allow all members to attend at many events 

throughout the year. 

 

Quick Data Snapshot 

88 financial members  

26 members live within 30 minutes of Lord Stanley Hotel 

28 members live 30 to 60 minutes from Lord Stanley Hotel 

12 members live 1 to 3 hours from Lord Stanley Hotel 

16 Rockhampton members 7 hours from Brisbane 

6 members no address listed 

 

26 Brisbane Members - North 11, South 8, East 3, West 4 

28 Outer Bris Members - North 3, South 13, East 3, West 9 

12 S/E Qld members - North 3, South 2, East 0, West 7 

Total Members - North 17, South 23, East 6, West 20 

16 members Fraser Coast 
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Introduction 
Welcome to the first of a series of articles focussed on the compelling history of the Ford Falcon. In each article I will 

discuss various aspects of a car we each know and love, covering its almost 60-year life. Over several articles I will 
examine the car through all seven generations and across more than 25 model designations. I will also include a few 

factoids along the way about the cars, the factories, and the people that both made and used them. As many 

elements of both Falcon and Ford history are generally well known, I will try and delve a bit deeper to reveal some of 

the more obscure info from behind the scenes.  

Firstly, though let me introduce myself. I have been an avid supporter of Ford in general and the Falcon in particular 

since my dad brought home a used XR Falcon 500 sedan in 1969. After several years of slow and unreliable British 
cars (Wolseley 15/16 I am talking about you), the 200 cu in Falcon was a revelation, especially for a car mad 8-year-

old. From that point onward my interest in the car and the brand was forever piqued. Sadly, Dad sold it just under a 

decade later just prior to his death to one of his mates for a song. 

Since that first encounter with a Falcon, and for the next 50 odd years I have taken a keen interest in the brand and 

the car. Whilst I have only been a member of the EFCC for a short period, I am passionate about everything Falcon. I 

am the proud owner of an FGX Falcon G6E sedan which you will see at meetings and club runs. Even though I own 

one of the last Falcons ever made, my strong interest in all generations of the car remains. 

Anyway, let’s get into it. To set the scene for the rest of the series, I wanted to briefly explore the history of Ford in 

Australia, the key moments up until just before Falcon assembly began in 1960. 

Ford in Australia 1904 - 1959 
The history of the Ford Motor Company (FoMoCo) in Australia begins with 

the first car imported into the country in 1904, a Model A (not to be confused 

with the 1927 to 1931 Model A) to help garner sales. Fully built imports 

continued in increasing numbers until the beginning of World War 1. At this 

point the Australian government banned the imports of cars and similar 

luxuries to allow shipping space for materials needed for the war effort. This 

ban was changed in 1915 to allow for the import of rolling chassis only, 

albeit in kit form. This in turn created a cottage industry around Australia 

building the bodies, a process that continued into the 1920s. It soon became 

obvious to customers that they got what they paid for, quality wise, when it 

came to the chosen body builder. 

Ford of Canada, from where the chassis units were exported, began to receive reports from Australian owners of both 

variable quality and of poor customer service being provided by the local distributors. The primary local group was 

the Tarrant Brothers who saw the whole process as a pathway to wealth and fame. 

The poor customer feedback prompted Ford of Canada to dispatch two senior officials to Australia in 1923 to 

investigate. Their report was damning of the local distributors, whose desire for profit at the expense of customer 

satisfaction was the main contributor to the negative reports and subsequent flagging sales. The final 

recommendation in the report was to set up on shore assembly and the creation of two entities - the Ford Motor 

Company of Australia and the Ford Manufacturing Company of Australia.  

The first factory was opened in Geelong (Victoria) in 1925 and over the next 6 years, additional assembly plants were 

setup in Ballarat, Sydney (Homebush), Brisbane (Eagle Farm), Adelaide, Hobart, and Fremantle. Whilst Hobart closed 

soon after opening (poor local sales), the rest remained open for decades to come.  

Post World War 2, vehicle assembly continued at the various factories producing an array of British and American 

cars from overseas kits with some local content. Ford’s submission to the government for a proposal to build a fully 

locally made car was rejected as too costly, even though it was acknowledged as the best of the three proposals 

received. Ford decided to continue to do what it was doing (assembling overseas models with increasing local content) 

and making a reasonable profit.  

  

The Falcon Chronicles 
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The Holden Factor 
The sheer success of the 48-215 Holden and subsequent models surprised Ford in Australia. A visit by the GM-H 

Managing Director, who described the assembly plant in Geelong as ancient (it still used presses from 1925), rattled 

key executives in Ford. A subsequent visit by Ford management to the very modern GM-H assembly plant confirmed 

they needed a dramatic change. One option was to pack up and leave and the other was to invest in local car 

manufacture. In 1956 Ford management devised a plan (one of four) to create a new vehicle assembly plant in 

Melbourne. The plan also included closing Ballarat, expanding Geelong to produce mechanical components (engines, 

transmission, chassis, etc) and upgrading the plants in Sydney and Brisbane. It also chose the upcoming Ford 

Zephyr Mark 3 as the car to compete with the Holden.  

The Zephyr was being designed in the US for the British 

and European markets. A site visit in 1957 by Ford 

Australia management to Detroit (Ford of Canada was 

being subsumed by the Yanks at that time) to see clay 

mock-ups confirmed to them the unsuitability of the 

vehicle. It was projected to weigh considerably more than 

the Holden and, with similar engine power, would be 

slower and less economical.  

Whilst the executives were in Detroit, they stumbled upon 

a yet unnamed vehicle also in the clay mock-up stage. 

Considered a Compact in North America, it would be 

lighter than the Holden, had futuristic styling, and a 

powerful six-cylinder engine. It was also roomy and took 

twenty less hours to build than the Zephyr. The 

Australian executives decided this was the car they 

needed and communicated this to their hosts. The 

Americans were thrilled and offered to assist with 

developing local manufacture as well as the marketing 

side. 

In August 1959 the Broadmeadows factory in Melbourne was opened for car assembly 

with the first vehicle produced being a (Tank) Ford Fairlane sedan. Geelong closed its 

assembly line in October that year (last car produced was a Zephyr Mark 2) with work 

beginning at a pace to convert it to its new function. Geelong continued to be expanded 

over the next couple of decades as demand for components such as engines and 

transmissions increased.  

Factoids 

1. With the advent of Federation, the government applied low tariff 

status to imports from Commonwealth countries, hence why Ford of 

Canada became the official export arm for North American vehicles. 

This policy continued until just after WW2 when tariffs on 

Commonwealth imports were increased progressively to protect the 

growing Australian car manufacturing industry. 

2. The decision to place the Broadmeadows plant 45 miles from engine 

production at Geelong was seen by many at the time as odd. The 

American officials who were making the decision, had no idea where 

Melbourne, let alone Geelong was located. Consequently, many believe 

that they misread “45 miles” as “4.5 miles” either due to a typo or a 

speck of fly dirt.   

Craig Rose 
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Club Member Profile 
Getting to know other members is a major part of the 

social aspect of our club.  

The EFCCQ Spring newsletter profiles Dale Lait. 

Five Questions for Dale 
What type of early Falcon do you own? 
1962 XL Falcon Deluxe Sedan, Kurrajong Green with 
Merino White roof, Green interior, matching numbers 
144cu Pursuit 6 cylinder with a two speed fordomatic 
transmission. 

How did you become the owner of this Falcon? 
I bought a 62 XK to restore but before I started the 
restoration, my wife found a fully restored XL for sale. 

Why did you choose this model Falcon? 
I have owned many Falcons. I remember I was pretty 
excited when my dad bought a new XR Falcon to replace 
the rusty Mark II Consul.  
At 17, my first car was an XA Hardtop, followed by XA, 
XB, XC, EA, Landau, BA, FG and another Landau 
For my 50th birthday I decided to buy a car from my 
birth year and ended up with both a 1962 XK Falcon 
and a 1962 XL Falcon. I kept the XL and sold the XK. 

Is your Falcon, original, restored or rebuilt? 
Body and interior restored. Restoration work was 
performed by Gasoline Alley by previous owner. 
Mechanicals are almost back to original and ongoing. 

Why did you join the Early Falcon Car Club Qld? 
Joining the Early Falcon Car Club of Queensland was a 
no brainer when it comes to restoring and maintaining 
an early Falcon. After I joined, many members were 
quick to help with their knowledge, experience and 
spare parts. Parts they did not have, we would go 
searching for at swap meets. Finding those elusive parts 
is half the fun of owning an Early Falcon. 

Bonus Question:  What is something members 

may not know about you? 
I am an avid collector of Bundaberg Rum, bottles, 
merchandise and advertising. 
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Early Falcon Car Club of Queensland 

Sanctioned Club Runs, Events, Car Shows and Swap Meets 

This section is dedicated to listing the upcoming Club Runs, Events, Car Shows and Swap Meets organized by our 
club, and other clubs and entities. 

This is not a complete list, as other club runs and events will be organized after this newsletter is published but it 

will give you a great indication of what is on, when and where, and you will have some evidence, which is required 
under the Special Interest Vehicle Concession Scheme, to attend these rallies. 

If you discover an event, car show or swap meet that is not on these calendars, please list it on our website and 

Facebook page as an impromptu run. 
 

Rare Spares has an open night on the first Thursday of every month with a free BBQ and 10% off storewide for 

EFCCQ members. 

As such, we are organising an Early Falcon night at Rare Spares for the 1st of February next year. 
We must support the businesses that support our club so mark it on your calendar and try to make the time to be 

there. 
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EFCCQ Sponsors page 
Your EFCCQ committee supports the Rare Spares Loyalty Club,  

rewarding both you and your club. 
 

Rare Spares Loyalty Club 
 
HOW THE CLUB WORKS  

This exclusive club is only available to members of Car Clubs and is designed to reward both you and your club! 
Once your club is registered with Rare Spares, members can sign up and begin accumulating points for every dollar spent in store 

and online. Club cards must be presented (or number entered online) when purchasing to receive points which can be redeemed 

for some fantastic rewards which are outlined below. 

HOW WE WILL REWARD YOUR CLUB 

• Exclusive invites to Project Partner nights 

• Every dollar spent at Rare Spares by members, your car club will earn one point, which can be traded in for fantastic 

rewards 

• Exclusive promotions available to your club *NEW* 

• Exclusive access to Rare Spares sponsored events *NEW* 

HOW WE WILL REWARD YOU AS A MEMBER  

• Receive 10% off all Rare Spares products at all Rare Spares exclusive distributors (in store only) 

• Earn valuable rewards to benefit your club 

• Receive information on the latest products and specials for your specific vehicle  
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EFCCQ Sponsors page 

COLOURFAST 
The EFCCQ welcomes our latest sponsor to the club. 
Colourfast are suppliers of automotive paint, industrial paint, marine 

paint, tools and accessories for spray painters & DIY customers. 

A family-owned business for 30 years, they stock the best products at 

great prices, with expert advice. 
Located at Yatala, Hillcrest and Lawnton. 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Brisbane Batteries 
The EFCCQ encourages club members to contact Tony from  

Brisbane Batteries for all your battery and charger needs. 

We thank Tony Favious, from Brisbane Batteries for the 

ongoing support of our club through raffle donations and 

member discounts  

  



 

 

19 Volume 2  |  Summer Issue   |  EFCCQ Publications DL 2023 

 

EFCCQ 2023 Survey Results 
82 surveys were sent out and 44 were completed, 54% response rate. 
Believe it or not, a good survey response rate ranges between 5% and 30%and an excellent response rate is 50% or higher. 
A great survey result with an enormous variation in member comments and opinions. 
Some survey percentages were as expected but some certainly surprised. 
An analysis was conducted on the results and this member mandate is being used to move the club forward. 
The following six pages of survey information are an interesting and thought provoking read. 

 

 

A great survey result wit an enormous variation in member comments and opinions. 

Some question responses are what we thought but some will surprise. 

 

 

  



 

 

20 Volume 2  |  Summer Issue   |  EFCCQ Publications DL 2023 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

  



 

 

21 Volume 2  |  Summer Issue   |  EFCCQ Publications DL 2023 

 

 

  



 

 

22 Volume 2  |  Summer Issue   |  EFCCQ Publications DL 2023 

 

 

 

  



 

 

23 Volume 2  |  Summer Issue   |  EFCCQ Publications DL 2023 

 

 

 

  



 

 

24 Volume 2  |  Summer Issue   |  EFCCQ Publications DL 2023 

 

 

 

 

  


